






challenge and scepticism. In which case this remedy would be unnecessary. Any split 
should only be undertaken once evidence from this new approach has been evaluated 
meaningfully. 

We note the potential that other Big Three firms will step-in and provide certain of those non­
audit services which will no longer be provided by the audit firm, thereby exacerbating the 
complexity of unwinding non-audit engagements at the time of audit rotation as detailed 
above and in your report. However, it is possible that challenger firms will also be engaged 
for some non-audit services and this should be encouraged. This may then increase the 
breadth and depth of experience of large listed groups at the challenger firms and potentially 
their ability to tender successfully for audit engagements. 

A full structural split between audit and non-audit services would be the cleaner option, but 
this could more easily be achieved through an operational split, albeit the issue of perception 
would remain. If non-audit services are to be separated, it should be done without impacting 
the resilience and long-term sustainability of the audit services provider. This could result in 
a significant increase in fees without a commensurate improvement in quality. 

The CMA should consult with the Prudential Regulation Authority on its experience of the 
retail banking ring-fencing regime before proceeding with any recommendation to split the 
audit firms. 

Given the increasing level of non-audit services provided by challenger firms any split should 
apply to those firms also. 

Remedy Six: Peer review 

As for Remedy One, we would be against peer reviews appointed by the regulator on the 
same grounds. All major audit firms already have internal peer review mechanisms and as 
stated above there is little incentive for firms or audit partners to perform low quality audits. 

If the principal aim of the study is to enhance audit quality and thereby protect broader 
stakeholders (beyond shareholders) then all remedies should apply to PIEs and non-listed 
private groups above a certain size and also to challenger firms outside the Big Four. 

I would be very happy to meet with the CMA to discuss any of the points raised in this letter. 

Yours faithfully, 

Mark Seligman 

Non-executive Director and �ommittee Chair 
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